TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

November 28th, 2011

Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

Jay Reynolds

John Beaupre

Steve Pierce

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Deb Bowker




BJ Bangs

John Ober





Dutch Demshar
Bob Tgettis





Jeff Jacques

Neal Trask





John Debiase

Bob Bruce





Chris Parks

John Tobias





John Diller

Seth Wescott





Bob Briggs

Kimberly Truskowski

Bob Luce opened the Selectmen’s meeting at 4:35 p.m.    
Payroll warrants #47 and #49 for $15,689.02 and $15,767.14, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrants # 48 and #50 for $90,818.23 and $99,648.76, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.
The minutes of the November 1, 2011 were reviewed.   A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes as written.   John Ober made mention that his attendance was omitted.   With that change, the motion approved.
There was discussion regarding the proposed use of the airport property to stage a Snowcross Snowmobile Race on March 9-11, 2012.  Jeff Jacques provided a map of the airport and the area in which the event would take place.   The ordinances require that a “mass gathering permit” be issued for this event.   The committee will be meeting again to discuss plans further (public safety, waste disposal, etc.), but at tonight’s meeting, there was an opportunity to address any concerns from the public.   One of the concerns expressed was the impact on the snowmobile trail parking and Maine Huts & Trails parking, but that has been resolved, as the north end of the airport will be fenced off and will not be part of this event. The airport will need to be closed during this event and this is done from time to time for other events, and it will be noted with the FAA.   John Diller added that this event will be good timing on the March 10th weekend as Sugarloaf does not have a big event planned for that weekend, and if the organizer can get the liability insurance for up to $5 million, there will be a (snowmobile) event at the mountain as well in conjunction with this.    John Tobias asked if the cemetery area could be fenced off, so there’s no chance of snowmobiles in that area.
From here, the committee will determine what level of services will be required to support this event.  At a future Selectmen’s meeting, a list of recommendations will be presented to the Selectmen for consideration to protect the Town’s interests.  A motion was made by John Beaupre and seconded by Jay Reynolds to move this proposal forward.  Motion carried.

The possibility of installing a new irrigation system on the Golf Course was discussed.    Several members of the Greens Committee were in attendance.   The Greens Committee is recommending consideration of approval of the installation/construction of a new irrigation system.  The estimated project cost is $1.4 - 1.7 million, which would also include additional major capital improvements including drainage and fairway rehab work at the same time that the golf course is being excavated for the irrigation system. 
Boyne/Sugarloaf has agreed to increase their annual contribution to the Golf Course Reserve Account to match 50% of what would be needed to pay the annual amortization of the debt needed for this project.  

If it is decided to move this proposal forward, the Town will need to approve the funding for this project at a Town Meeting.   John Beaupre added that this recommendation comes as a result of discussion at the last committee meeting.  Previous USGA maintenance reports (2002 and 2007) indicated that the irrigation system is obsolete and in need for replacement (now 27 years old).      With Boyne/Sugarloaf agreeing to work with the Town on the financial piece of the project, John felt it was time to bring it to the Selectmen for further discussion.   Golf Course Superintendent Bob Bruce gave some detail in terms of the condition of the existing system.   A new system would be fully automated, with additional sprinkler heads that will increase irrigation coverage.   By being able to get water on the turf sooner, it will help to keep the course in better shape and make it playable sooner in the season.    This project would take a full year to complete, and discussions would need to take place to see how play would be managed around this project.  
John Beaupre added that bids/bid proposals would be received for this project.   Steve Pierce added that this is a good approach to protecting the Town’s investment.    Neal Trask asked where the water would be coming from to service the additional sprinkler heads.   Bob Bruce said that he has not seen an issue with water supply since he’s been here, but if there were concerns about water, they could shut down sections and they can also run more efficiently with the new system.   Lloyd asked if it would be better for the Course if the project were done in sections, so that there’s no detriment to play.  He also recommended that there be some sort of agreement with Boyne/Sugarloaf, since the Town would be taking a bond for the full amount.  John Diller felt there would be a way to work that out.
Bob Luce asked what would happen to the Golf Course Reserve Account.  Dave Cota recommended that some funding continue to be raised (over and above the amount needed to amortize the debt for the irrigation project) for the reserve account to keep in reserve and to fund other potential needed capital maintenance projects in the future.   This is also something that the committee should discuss.   He also suggests that some public hearings be held regarding this project as needed.    

Dave Cota suggested appointing a smaller committee to looking into financing, logistics and golf course lease issues related to moving this project forward to possibly include:  John Beaupre, John Diller, Dave Cota, Bob Bruce, and Steve Pierce.   Some bid proposals could be reviewed, so there could be discussion and a decision made on who to work with.    A motion was made by Jay Reynolds to move this project forward.  Steve Pierce seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

An update on the major Golf Course flood-related projects was given by Dave Cota.  An engineering report has been received, which outlines specific recommendations in order to make the necessary repairs.    With the estimates of $104,000 and what Sugarloaf has already incurred ($12,000), it’s recommended that approximately $23,372 would needed from the Golf Course Reserve as the Town’s share of these flood related projects (rip rap and bridge repair work).  Some of this expense is also reimbursable by FEMA and MEMA.  John Diller complimented Dave Cota for his efforts in getting the amounts of reimbursements that the Town expects.   The rip rap stabilization project is out to bid at this time with bids due in by 1:00 p.m. December 1st.    Once the bids are in, there may need to be a brief meeting of the Selectmen, for the purpose of awarding a bid for this work.   They will plan to meet Friday morning December 2nd at 8:00 a.m. at the Town Office.
Dave Cota gave an update on the other smaller flood related projects.  He provided a spreadsheet of expenses and anticipated revenues from FEMA and state MEMA.
Dave Cota also gave an update on the engineering report and FEMA funding for the repair of the Narrow Gauge Pathway.   A summary of the engineering report was provided, and it outlines alternatives for repairing the major damage to the Pathway in the “S-Turns” section.  The report does not recommend bridging the two major damaged areas.   “Alternative One” includes conventional rip-rap and fill at a total cost of $253,964.   “Alternative Two” includes conventional rip-rap and fill, plus pinning of the rip-rap, at an estimate of $453,212.  With both FEMA and MEMA funding, the estimated total flood repair assistance could be approximately $318,304.   Town funding (the Town’s share) for this project will need to be approved at a town meeting.  Lloyd suggested meeting with the engineer to discuss the possibility of using Alternative One, plus doing some work to reduce the amount of water coming off the mountain from above.  
An update was given on the status of the Recreational Bridge Project.   The project is approximately 99% completed at this time.  It’s anticipated that the project will go over budget by about $3,000 or more primarily due to raising the height of the bridge in the aftermath of Hurricane Irene.  A ribbon-cutting event will be held on Saturday, December 10th at 1:00 p.m.    Signage may go up as early as this week.
The resolution for the application for a $35,000 Recreational Trails Grant for mountain bike trail development at the Outdoor Center to the Maine Department of Conservation was reviewed by the Board of Selectmen.  This is an 80/20 match program.  Deb Bowker also noted that an additional $5,000 mountain bike safety and educational grant is being requested.   If approved, the grants will be used to develop additional mountain bike trails consistent with the Town’s multi-year trail development plan that was developed by Sustainable Trails Consultants.  The additional $5,000 grant will be used for safety education and signage.  Kimberly Truskowski added that this will provide for kiosks with trail maps, signage for road crossings, intersection signs and also a safety video that will be produced with WSKI.   Dave Cota added that this is a great opportunity, and this is now into phase 2 of this project.   With the generosity of the Penobscot Indian Nation, there will now be a trail that goes into the Redington area, and these will be mapped and signed.   He commends the Mountain Bike Club for their efforts.   John Beaupre made a motion to sign the resolution giving permission to apply for the Recreational Trails Grant in the amount of $35,000 for trail development, and additionally $5,000 to apply for a Safety and Education Grant as part of the Recreational Trails Grant.  The Town will match the Trails Grants ($7,000 for the trail development grant and $1,000 for the safety and education grant) from the Town’s Recreational Endowment Fund.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved.
Chris Parks raised the concerns that he’s hearing complaints about the blind spot at the new bridge where the Access Road meets Route 27.  Chief Nichols is addressing this.

Meeting adjourned at 6:03 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Lynn Schnorr

